Conference Call Minutes

NCERA 197

Agricultural Safety and Health Research and Extension Coordinating Committee

September 8, 2010
On the call: Aaron Yoder -- Chair (Penn State); Dennis Murphy (Penn State); Bob Aherin (Illinois); Connie Baggett (Penn State); Bill Field (Purdue); Bobby Grisso (Virginia Tech); Dee Jepsen (Ohio State); Marshall Martin (Purdue); Emily Morehouse (USDA -CSREES); John Myers (CDC-NIOSH); Larry Olsen (Michigan State); Michael Pate (Utah State); Mark Purschwitz (Kentucky); Chuck Schwab (Iowa State); 
Administrative
The call commenced at 2:00 p.m. Eastern time, via the Univ. of Illinois system (thanks to Bob Aherin).  Chair Yoder called the roll.  He had e-mailed a brief agenda in advance.  The only addition to the agenda was an upcoming conference in Canada.
SAES-422 Multi-State Research Activity Accomplishments Report for 2005-2010
Past Chair Murphy submitted the final report and it was approved.  We decided there was no other activity relating to the 2005-2010 report that should be amended to the report.  
Activity between April and September 2010
1. Chair Yoder reported he had submitted a letter of intent for a Community of Practice (CoP) for eXtension; the reviews were not all that great, so he, Murphy, and Michael Pate are working on a revision.  Bill Field pointed out that he had submitted a letter of intent for AgrAbility, and apparently some of the reviewers thought these two subjects should be combined into one CoP, which we disagree with.  Both Field and Yoder will submit revised letters and point out that these are two separate subjects.

2. Murphy reported that the proposed ASABE standard X607, Ventilating Manure Storages to Reduce Entry Risk, had been revised based on earlier ballot comments and the revised standard had been approved by the standards development committee.   It now moves forward to ESH-03, the Division standards committee for the Ergonomics, Safety, and Health Division.

3. Regarding wrapping up the 2005-2010 project, nothing more is needed except the minutes of this conference call. 
Discussion of 2010-2015 Project
1. Regarding the white paper on confined spaces, Field reported that he had received very little feedback on the outline he distributed at the May meeting.  His graduate students have summarized the available literature and also all available FACE reports involving confined spaces.  One of his graduate students, Steve Redell, has redesigned their confined space incident database, which Field says is the most complete database of its kind.  It contains 1400 unique (non-duplicate) cases, including not only on-farm grain and manure storages, but those involving commercial grain elevators, bunker silos, manure tankers, and entanglements inside confined spaces.  By the end of 2010, all cases in the database will have been analyzed.  Another of his graduate students, Pam O’Connor, a CPA, is studying the cost of bringing grain storages on otherwise OSHA-exempt farms into compliance with the OSHA grain handling standard.  Field also reported that a draft of the white paper will be out on April 1, 2011.  In June 2011, his staff will conduct a focus group to identify critical research needs.  Because of the lack of feedback on the outline and apparent confusion by attendees at the May meeting that feedback was requested, Field will send out the outline again and requests feedback.  Field also reported that this subject is of interest at the highest levels of OSHA and the U.S. Department of Labor.  He said OSHA may assign someone to the committee, but is going through official channels with USDA to do so.
Bob Aherin briefly discussed grain bin entrapment activity in Illinois, and said a support group had been formed.

2. Regarding the 2011 Agricultural Confined Spaces Conference, it will be held after June 2011.  Field said the white paper would be presented at the 2011 NIFS meeting in Idaho and the 2011 ASABE meeting in Louisville.
3. Murphy discussed the educational portion of the project that included the development of the X607 standard.  A manure-storage simulator trailer has been developed for demonstration around the state or even out-of-state if people can cover transport costs.  He said videos of the simulation will be produced for use in  presentations available online.  Several different presentations will be developed targeting different audiences.

4. Michael Pate reported on activities aimed at small-scale and beginning farmers.  He wrote an editorial for JASH, and is looking for funding through NIOSH Centers, NIFA, etc.   It was suggested he get information into the USDA Small Farm Digest.
5. Infrastructure support – various possible funding sources were discussed, without any conclusions on the most likely sources.
Agency Reports
1. Emily Morehouse reported for USDA and said that by October 10, 2010, NIFA will be reorganized into institutes.  Brad Rein and Emily are in the Institute for Food Production and Sustainability, Division of Agricultural Systems.
2. John Myers reported for NIOSH and said that confined space questions (manure storages and grain bins) have been included in a survey to be conducted by USDA-NASS in August 2011.  The survey is intended to gather data on hazards, exposures, and health issues, and is about 20 pages long.

3. No representatives from FARSHA or CASA were on the call to report for those organizations.  However, Murphy reported that CASA was holding its annual conference on November 16-17, 2010, in Winnipeg, and that one day will be devoted to confined spaces. [Special Note: it was later learned the Canadians were blocked from participating via the U. of Ill. conferencing system. This will be resolved before the next conference call] 
4. Murphy reported for ASHCA and said the next annual conference will be held in conjunction with the Ag Connect exhibition in January 2011 in Atlanta.

Final Membership Reminder
A final reminder was issued for people to be sure they have officially joined NCERA-197 for the 2005-2010 project.  Rejoining the committee via their university is necessary at the beginning of every five-year project, and a few present members have not done so.

Next Conference Call
The next conference call was scheduled for Wednesday, January 26, 2011, at 2:00 Easter time.

Marshall Martin closed the meeting by thanking everyone for their work in keeping things moving along.  The call ended at approximately 3:30 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Mark Purschwitz, Secretary
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